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3 PRIMROSE STREET 

 NEWTOWN, CT 06470  

TEL. (203) 270-4221 

 

BOARD OF FINANCE  

MINUTES  

REGULAR MEETING  

Monday, November 9, 2020 at 7:30 p.m. 
 

These minutes are subject to approval by the Board of Finance 

 
 

Present: Sandy Roussas, Keith Alexander, Ned Simpson, Chris Gardner, John Madzula and Matthew 

Mihalcik 

Also Present: First Selectman Dan Rosenthal, Finance Director, Bob Tait, Kathy Quinn, Chair of 

Sustainable Energy Commission, Allen Adriani, Vice Chair of Sustainable Energy, Superintendent, Dr. 

Lorrie Rodrigue, BOE Chair, Dr. Michelle Ku and one member of the Public. 
 

Sandy Roussas called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. Attendees saluted the American Flag. 
 

Voter Comments 

None 
 

Communications 

Chair Roussas shared with the Board an email from Bob Gerbert (see attached) as well as correspondence 

with Fred Hurley and Bob Gerbert regarding parking (see attached). 
 

Chair Roussas shared she is working on scheduling a conference call with Town Attorney, David Grogins, 

regarding the BOE Non-Lapsing Account. 
 

Chair Roussas shared a webinar with the Board regarding Public Finance in the time of COVI-19 

(https://www.ccm-ct.org/sites/default/files/files/Public-Finance-in-the-Time-of-COVID-102720.PDF) 
 

Minutes 

Ned Simpson moved to approve the minutes of October 22, 2020 with the following changes: 

• Under Voter Comments, change the spelling of Mr. MacRae to capitalize the “R” 

• Under Voter Comments, change Mr. Symes’ comment “the tax payers of Newtown as being “a ticking 

time bomb”.” To “ the potential cost of the FFH building demolition as being “a ticking time bomb”.” 

• Under Unfinished Business, BOE CIP, change “Mr. Simpson shared a document specifically highlighting 
the differences between Fred Hurley and Bob Gerbert’s estimations for parking (see attached).” To “Mr. 
Simpson shared a document specifically highlighting the BOS and BOE estimations for parking projects 
(see attached). He asked if Fred Hurley and Bob Gerbert could jointly review these projects and provide 
BoF with comments on why the apparent wide differences in cost. Chair Roussas to forward the 
spreadsheet and request to Messer Hurley and Gerbert.” 

John Madzula seconded. All in favor and motion passes.  
 

First Selectman’s Report 

First Selectman Rosenthal reported there was a Ribbon Cutting ceremony on November 7th for the new 

Police Facility. Furniture is arriving and will be assembled.  Emergency Communications Department will 

move in next year 2021.  The Castle Hill Farm Conservation Easement was approved at the last BOS 

meeting. The new equipment for the Council Chambers will be delivered during the last week of November. 

The Fairfield Hills referendum question passed on November 3rd by Voters. 
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Finance Director’s Report  

Finance Director, Bob Tait, reported the BOS Budget Analysis for four months ending in October 2020 (see 

attached). Revenue report shows the tax account being ahead from the prior year. We are expected to 

receive all taxes that are outstanding. Investments are down. The expenditure reports are to be expected: 

there are expected savings in travel dues and education account. 
 

Unfinished Business 

Sustainable Energy Commission 

The Sustainable Energy Chair, Kathy Quinn, Vice Chair, Allen Adriani, addressed the questions the BOF 

had for the Commission (see attached).  Discussion around these questions and other questions ensued. Ms. 

Quinn noted the Small Business Energy xxx Program is what is used to finance a number of projects in 

Town.  
 

BOS/BOE CIP 

1. BOE-04 “Middle School Improvements” 

Mr. Simpson recommended changing the name of the BOE-04 “Middle School Improvements” be changed 

to “Middle School HVAC” for years 2022/23 and 2023/24. 
 

2. BOE-05 Head O’Meadow “Boiler Plant & Lighting 

Mr. Simpson recommended changing the BOE-05 HOM “Boiler Plant & Lighting” be split into: 

• “Head O’Meadow Boiler Plant” $424,500 for 2023/24 Bonded 

• “Head O’Meadow LED Lighting” $425,500 for 2021/2022 Funded from Other ($26,500 

vender incentive) and General Funds 

Discussion: See BOE responses to questions distributed at October 13, 2020 BOF meeting.   
 

3. BOE-01 Hawley – Ventilation & HVAC Renovations 

Mr. Simpson suggested that in passing the proposed CIP to Legislative Council, it was stated that the 

completed update to the amounts are not available quite yet. Results from the design study are likely to be 

available before the January 31, 2021 deadline for LC CIP approval. Chair Roussas communicated that 

getting a more precise budget number is the appropriate thing to do. 
 

4.  PW-03 Multi-Purpose Building Improvements 

Mr. Simpson recommended changing the name of PW-03 “Multi-Purpose Building Improvements” be 

changed to “Multi-Purpose Building Electrical, Mechanical & HVAC”. 
 

5. FHA-01 “Building Remediation, Demo & Infrastructure” 

Mr. Simpson suggested FHA-01 “Building Remediation, Demo & Infrastructure” be replaced with: 

• Fairfield Hills “Water Infrastructure” $750,000 for 2026/27 Bonded 

• Fairfield Hills “Building Remediation and Demolition” total $20,000,000 over 5 years starting in 

2022/23 Bonded 

Discussion: See minutes of October 22, 2020 BOF meeting. 
 

6. LIB-01 C H Booth Library – Repaving 

Mr. Simpson suggested LIB-01 for 2023/24 be increased by $396,000 for Repaving Parking Lot Replace 

Sidewalks. Discussion: Other repaving parking projects in the CIP average $13.08 per sq yard. The 

$135,000 in the CIP for Booth Library is only $4.09 per square yard. This increased the amount or the 

library to about $13.00 per sq yard. Also recommend that during the project that a drive through drop off be 

made from the handicap parking dead-end. This is an Age Friendly Livable Community recommendation. 

Mr. Mihalcik and First Selectman shared this proposal’s challenge.  
 

New Business 

2021 BOF Regular Meeting Schedule approval – (tabled) 
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Keith Alexander made a motion to approve the 2021 BOF Regular Meeting Schedule. John Madzula 

seconded.  All in favor and motion passes. 
 

Transfer of $1,255 Contingency to Other Purchased Services 

Keith Alexander moved to approve the transfer of $1,255 Contingency to Other Purchased Services.  Chris 

Gardner seconded.  All in favor and motion passes.  
 

Voter Comments 

None 
 

Announcements 

None 
 

Adjournment 

Chris Gardner made a motion to adjourn. Matt Mihalcik seconded. All members were in favor and the 

meeting was adjourned at 9:08 pm. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Kiley Morrison Gottschalk, Clerk 

 

 

 

 

 

Attachments 

Email correspondence from Bob Gerbert 

Transfer 

Energy Commissions Questions  

BOS Budget Analysis  

Ned Simpson Document 
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From: Sandy Roussas <sandyroussasbof@gmail.com> 
Date: Wed, Nov 4, 2020 at 10:42 AM 
Subject: Re: Hawley HVAC 
To: Gerbert, Bob <gerbertr@newtown.k12.ct.us> 
 

 
Thanks, Bob.  I will share this with the BOF.  I was hoping to have that number so we can vote on Monday, but we'll have to 
discuss how to proceed at that time.  See you on Monday. Sandy 

 
On Tue, Nov 3, 2020 at 3:59 PM Gerbert, Bob <gerbertr@newtown.k12.ct.us> wrote: 

Hi Sandy, 

Hope you are doing well.  The design team is working on preparing and validating the project budget.  They can provide a number 
for the meeting on 11/9, but they would have a more refined number for the meeting on 11/23. Is this acceptable? 
 

Thank you.  Best regards, Bob Gerbert 
 

 
 

 
 
---------- Forwarded message --------- 
From: Fred Hurley <fred.hurley@newtown-ct.gov> 
Date: Wed, Oct 28, 2020 at 10:52 AM 
Subject: Re: Parking projects question 
To: Gerbert, Bob <gerbertr@newtown.k12.ct.us> 
Cc: Sandy Roussas <sandyroussasbof@gmail.com>, Ku, Michelle <kum_boe@newtown.k12.ct.us>, Dan Rosenthal 
<dan.rosenthal@newtown-ct.gov>, Robert Tait <robert.tait@newtown-ct.gov> 
 

 
Hello, 
You shouldn't attempt to compare project costs based solely on number of parking spaces. Bob Gerbert has given you more 
information by showing all the square footage involved for paving but that is only a start.. You have to know if the old asphalt is 
going to be torn up and the base material reworked? Is new drainage involved? New sidewalks? New curbing? In short, without full 
and complete project descriptions that include estimated quantities etc. I wouldn't try and make this comparison. Moreover 
you typically don't get these estimates until you are a lot closer to the actual project year because material conditions can change 
radically in a very short time. For example the underlying drainage may appear adequate today and completely fails next year. The 
only project that I have specifically looked at is the Edmond Town Hall project and their paving estimates look reasonable. Hope 
this helps. 
Best regards, 
Fred Hurley 

 
On Tue, Oct 27, 2020 at 8:35 AM Gerbert, Bob <gerbertr@newtown.k12.ct.us> wrote: 

Hi Sandy, 
Good morning. 
 

Here are the areas. 
 

Reed - 161,285 (this is for all paved areas - front lot, front drive, loading dock, rear lot, rear drive, bus parking) 
Middle Gate - 68,770 (lower lot, upper lot, side lot, bus loop) 

Hawley - 79,400 (all paved areas including auxiliary lot by playground) 
NMS - 173,125 (all paved areas) 

 
 
 
 
On Mon, Oct 26, 2020 at 3:55 PM Sandy Roussas <sandyroussasbof@gmail.com> wrote: 
Hi there, passing on a document that was brought up in discussion at our last BOF meeting.  I think Ned was looking to get some 
details on the details of the projects to differentiate the costs.  Any information you could provide ahead of our next meeting on 
November 9 will be super helpful. Thank you. Sandy 
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Newtown Board of Finance 

N Simpson 1 October 19, 2020 

Questions Regarding CIP 2021-22 thru 2030-31 
Sustainable Energy Commission 

TO: Sandy Roussas, Chair, Newtown Board of Finance 

FROM: Ned Simpson  

DATE: October 19, 2020 

1. Community Center / Senior Center 
Can you provide a ball park estimate for putting in a Building Management system and other major 

energy saving projects for the Community Center / Senior Center? 

2. LED Lighting for Head O-Meadow 
The BOE has provided the following data about lighting at HOM.  

Estimate for lights and light fixtures at Head O’Meadow  

713 fixtures x $500/fixture = $365,500  

Exterior lighting = $30,000  

Lighting Controls = $30,000  

Total Lighting Job = $425,500 

Amount of applicable vendor incentives for conversion to LED lighting 

Estimated rebate/incentive = $26,500.  Based upon $0.45/KWH tiered incentive 

structure from Eversource (4,420 annual hours x 13 KW* x $0.45/KWH. Estimate is 

based on 20% energy savings from the LED lighting.   

 

Can you estimate a pay-back time from this information or industry standards? 

What is the expected life of an LED light burning while a school building is in use? 

3. Multi-Purpose Building 
Has Sustainable Energy Commission taken a close look at the proposed overhaul and upgrading of HVAC, 

electrical and mechanical systems at the Multi-Purpose Building? If so do you have an estimate of 

operational cost savings? 

4. Changing out burnt-out lamps 
Lights bulbs will burn out. Across all town buildings that are likely plenty of non-LED lamps. When a lamp 

burns out should it be replaced with a compatible LED?  Does SEC know of municipal buildings that 

should have conversion to LED conducted as a project? 

For context, the BOE indicated: 

No lights have been converted to LED at either Reed or Head O’Meadow.  There are LED lamps that 

work with existing light fixtures.  While these do provide energy savings, they typically are inferior 

when compared to a brand new LED fixture. For example, fluorescent lamps send light in a 360 

degree pattern while LED tubes are more directional.  A fixture using fluorescent lamps is designed 

to work with that type of lighting distribution.  Swapping in an LED tube can and will work, but will 

sacrifice performance.  Some LED tubes are ballast compatible which makes for an easy switch, but 

still leaves the ballast as a maintainable part.  Other LED tubes bypass the ballast which requires 

rewiring of the fixture. This labor can be more time consuming than actually replacing the fixture 

with a new one.  Further, LED lighting fixtures have become very efficient and very inexpensive 

which makes the case to install new fixtures. 



Newtown Board of Finance 

N Simpson 2 October 19, 2020 

5. Municipal Center 
Has Sustainable Energy Commission taken a close look at the HVAC and envelope at the Municipal 

Center? I have heard staff talk about inconsistent temperatures. Will a Capital Asset Project investment 

be needed in the coming 10 years?  What might the ball park cost be? 

6. Recycling 
Can improvements be made in recycling at our Transfer Station? Would it require capital investment? 

7. Other 
On a ten-year horizon, are there investments greater than $200,000 (CIP threshold) that should be 

considered for their return on investment? 

 



3 PRIMROSE STREET 

NEWTOWN, CONNECTICUT 06470 
 

 

                         Joan Plouffe  

 

 

 

BOARD OF FINANCE 

 

2021 Board of Finance Meetings 

Municipal Center – Council Chambers 

3 Primrose Street, Newtown, CT  

All meetings will begin at 7:30 p.m. 

 

 

January 11 and January 28  

 

February 8 and February 25 

SPECIAL BUDGET MEETINGS: February 11th (after Hearing), 18th, 22nd and March 4th 

PUBLIC HEARING: February 11th 

 

March 8 and March 25 

 

April 12 and April 22 

 

May 10 and May 27 

 

June 14 and June 24 

 

July 12 and July 22 

 

August 9 and August 26 

 

September 13 and September 23 

 

October 12 and October 28 

 

November 8 and November 22 

 

December 13 and December 27 

 

January 10, 2022 and January 27, 2022 

 

 
 





Newtown Board of Finance 

N Simpson 1 November 5, 2020 

Macro View of 2021-22 10 yr CIP Bonding 
TO: Newtown Board of Finance 

CC: First Selectman, Finance Director, BOE CIP/Finance/Administration Sub Committee 

FROM: Ned Simpson 

DATE: November 5, 2020 
The reviews of CIP and budgets seem to focused on line items. Not so much the bigger picture or macro 

view. Thought you might be interested in the charts below. I used data from the ten year 2012-22 

through 2030-31 CIP bonding amounts. The tags and labels are my own and do not reflect anything 

official. 

 

New Capital Asset Projects 

• EDC Town Match - Grants (contingency) 

• Hawley - Elevator to Café 

• Hawley - New Generator 

• Hawley - Ventilation and HVAC Renovations 

• High School - Rear Field Facilities and Storage 

• High School - Turf Practice Field (rear of school) 

• Middle School HVAC 

• P & R Rail Trail - Batchelder Park 

• PW Truck Washing Station 

• Sandy Hook Permanent Memorial 

 

 

There are likely many conclusions or no conclusions that can be drawn from this. For me the big 

takeaway is that nearly three quarters of CIP bonding has to be done. The proverbial can can be kicked 

down the road, but ultimately the works has to be done. 
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